WEST WRATTING VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Minutes of the AGM held on Monday 14th December, 2015
Present: 
Mike Rowland


Diana Edwards

Sherry O’Donovan






Maggie Attewell 


Nigel Heath


Sisse McCall


Mira Nichols


Mick Lock


Becky Gilley


John Horsfield


Suan Rowland
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies: The Chairman welcomed the Committee and new attendees.  Apologies for absence were received from Ben Willcocks, Hanneke Okkenhaug and Anne Catchpole.


	2.
	Minutes of 2014 AGM: The Minutes of the AGM held on 8th December 2014 were proposed by Mira Nichols and seconded by Diana Edwards as an accurate report of the proceedings. 


	3.
	Matters Arising:  All were dealt with in the Chairman’s Report or under the agenda headings.


	4.
	Chairman’s Report:  This has been a truly remarkable year!  We started it in crisis with our leaking flat roof beyond further repair, 15 years after its millennium refurbishment.  Wisely guided by Nigel Heath, we engaged John Barton, of HPN Chartered Architects, whose professional services were generously funded by Phil & Sherry O’Donovan.  Our architect surveyed the flat roof, provided a comprehensive Schedule of Work Contract and handled the tendering, with costs coming in of the order of £25,000 to £30,000. With this information, nicely confirming Nigel’s informal estimate, and helpfully guided by Jane Darlington, CEO of the Cambridgeshire Community Foundation (CCF), we were able to submit a very professional bid to the Wadlow Wind Farm Community Fund (WWFCF) for a new high quality polymer roof and repairs to the belfry.  Our bid was considered at the March panel, where our representative Colin McCall proved a most effective advocate. As a result the WWFCF panel was exceptionally generous in agreeing to award the full £20,000 asked for.  Starting in May, the chosen contractors, GHB Roofing completed a first class job some two months later. The effect of the improved insulation was immediately noticeable and, as well as replacement of rotting belfry timbers, we now have lead flashings on the belfry tiling.  Because our worst case scenario for the decking under the flat roof fabric covering was not fully realised the final cost of the work was just under £22,000 including VAT, more than covered by the WWFCF grant and the very welcome (and strategically important) grant of £3,000 from the Parish Council.

The activities taking place in our village hall, plus the way we manage our affairs, seems to have impressed the CCF for, in late July, we received an invitation to submit a bid to The Amey Community Fund Summer 2015 Challenge. On offer were grants of between £20k and £40k to help with the cost of the improvement to a community facility, which might include village hall toilet facilities. Dismayingly, bids were to be submitted by 31st August and work to be completed before the end of December 2015.  Thinking of possibly bidding on a later occasion I asked our local architect Ian Catchpole, informally, to let me know if meaningful improvements were feasible within the footprint of our existing toilet bock. I expected a simple “yes” or a “no” but Ian came up with a detailed provisional drawing making it very clear that such a project was feasible.  In the meantime I consulted Jane Darlington and was strongly urged to submit an application. 

In our 10th August meeting this committee reviewed the drawing and the architect’s fee proposal as well as our financial standing.  An unanimous decision was reached in favour of submitting a bid, despite the short notice, and employing Ian Catchpole as our architect.  The provisional drawing was then discussed in detail and agreed with some minor modifications.  Our Parish Council representatives undertook to check if planning permission was required (it wasn’t) and to recommend that we be allowed to retain the “change” left over from their grant towards the roof replacement (we were).  

What followed was a desperate scramble against the clock. Ian worked all hours to produce the detailed drawings to give the contractors as much time as possible to price up the work.  I continued to struggle to contact contractors in the holiday season, eventually securing three bids.  These were reviewed by a sub-group, with a clear preference for the bid by Godfrey & Hicks, who had been recommended by Ian.  Alarmingly the credible bids were all well over our £40K ceiling and our plight was made worse by later discovering that the Contributing Third Party (CTP) clause meant that the true value of the grant was 11% less than £40K. Godfrey & Hicks were asked to propose some savings which could be made without prejudice to the quality of the end product.  Coincidentally Phil & Sherry O’Donovan came up with an incredibly generous offer of up to £5K, which covered our CTP requirement.

The upshot of all this amazing team work (and I include G & H in this) was that I submitted our bid 3 hours before the deadline. We were ultimately rewarded with a grant of £40,000 from the above fund, which holds money as part of the national Landfill Communities Fund (LCF), against total project costs budgeted at £45,288.

Godfrey & Hicks commenced work on Thursday 29 October, and it has been a treat to watch their progress. They have come up to the mark in every respect, including consideration for the regular group activities that were able to continue during the work.  Ian Catchpole has kept a watchful eye on proceedings, going beyond his contractual obligations to us.  Seeing his design take shape has been another treat.  Everyone who has had a sneaky preview has been delighted and we will definitely meet the December deadline for completion.   
In the course of securing these two grants we have been required to adopt three new policy documents which ensure that we’re operating the hall in the best way:

1. Equal Opportunities Policy

2. Vulnerable Adult and Child Protection Policy

3. Conflict of Interest Policy

After working on them and discussing them in committee, I have come to value them, and this is as good a point as any to pay tribute to this committee as a whole.  Whether reviewing draft documents, or provisional building plans, we have been able to listen carefully and considerately to differing views around the table, and to reach consensus in surprisingly short time.  Without such qualities we wouldn’t be where we are now.  

Regarding specific functions, I must thank Maggie Attewell for continuing to manage the bookings, including maintaining the record on the village web-site calendar. This has proved to be a valuable management asset, allowing interested parties to quickly get an overview of how our hall is used.

Diana Wallace, our Hon Treasurer, has continued to manage our financial affairs and to present our accounts to-date and with projected figures in a way that has been laudably clear and helpful.  She has been understudied during the year by Mick Lock and will stand down from this office at the end of this meeting.  Diana has also continued to work behind the scenes on the various little jobs that have been coordinated from Pear Tree Cottage for as long as I can remember. Thank you Diana!

Anne Catchpole, our Hon Secretary, has never faltered in supporting me in my role as chairman during a year in which she has had to grapple with all sorts of problems on other fronts.  During all the extra activities I have tried to copy selected committee members with just enough information to keep track of progress – I hope I haven’t overdone it.  Anne has copped the lot!  Well done and thank you.

Nigel Heath has been a supportive and reassuring presence throughout this year, always ready to advise when consulted.  His professional knowledge and experience has never been more important.  He made sure we were on the right track with the flat roof crisis and I know that, whilst never meddling, he has been keeping a protective eye on our progress with the toilet refurbishment.

I have to mention Les Greig at this point, as someone whose experience with buildings, fittings and fire regulations was always at our service, and who was always ready with practical hands-on support.  In spring this year Les took a terrible fall, nothing to do with his activities here, and suffered devastating injuries, including head injuries.  I’m not going to enter into a lot of clinical details here, but simply say that though not yet ready to come home, Les is making huge efforts in his rehabilitation programme, and is being rewarded by slow but discernible progress in his mobility and his speech.  With the aid of photographs, we have updated him several times in the last few months on progress in the hall, and it has been a treat to see his enthusiasm for the work.  I know we all wish him well, and his wife Anne and other members of his family.

Jenny Knowelden had to come off our committee in 2014 in order to look after the cleaning of the hall.  She does a great job, always on the lookout for when some additional inputs are needed and has very effectively treated the floor of this main hall.  She has been a welcome presence in many of our meetings.  

Because of work travel, Ben Willcocks has been absent from many of our meetings but has continued to ensure that our grass and hedges have been kept well cut, an important visible aspect of our maintenance of the hall, and very well timed in respect of at least one key Saturday Café!

I can’t mention everyone else by name but all committee members have played their parts admirably.  Outside the committee function I must again thank Phil and Sherry O’Donovan who have contributed in excess of £5.5K to our two projects this year.  These donations were unsolicited and unconditional, and without the second I don’t believe we could have progressed with the refurbishment of our toilet bock.

Despite all the construction work we have had a very good year on the activities front.  Cath Willocks and Sherry O’Donovan have made a stunning success of the first-Saturday-in-the-month Café, both socially and financially.  Anne Catchpole’s FitSteps sessions have deservedly attracted a loyal band of sweaty devotees who show steady progress – actually they struggle to keep pace with Anne!  Mike Tabrett’s T’ai Chi Chi Kung sessions are now firmly established and class progress in the practice of this ancient art is clearly visible.  Vanessa Cross has continued to be one of our most important external group leaders, contributing to regular use of the hall and to the health and well-being of our local population.  Other groups, including Friday Bridge and Over 60s have continued to use the hall despite the inconvenience of our second project in particular.  All in all we are fortunate in having such a loyal following of group leaders and group members.  My heart-felt thanks to you all.


	5.
	Treasurer’s Report: Diana Edwards circulated a summary of the accounts for the period 1st October 2014 to 30th September 2015. They show hall income for the year of £4,069 plus donations and grants amounting to £23303.50. Normal outgoings were £2630.58, with further expenditure of £22197.86 on refurbishment projects.  Cash and bank total was £10,356.85. The accounts have once again been independently examined by Kathleen Saunders.   


	6.

7.
	Review of Policy Documents

Mike Rowland circulated the 3 new policy documents prior to the meeting for the committee to review in advance.  The committee was content that the Equal Opportunities, Conflict of Interest/Declaration of Interest, and Vulnerable Adult and Child Protection Policies are still fit for purpose.



	
	Election of new Committee Members
Mike Rowland welcomed two nominations for new members who were duly elected nem con: 

· Becky Gilley: proposed by Maggie Attewell; seconded by Sherry O’Donovan 

· John Horsfield: proposed by Diana Edwards; seconded by Sherry O’Donovan

Mike updated the Committee on Les Grieg’s progress and we all send our best wishes to him and Ann.  He also reported that Steve Edwards is stepping down from the committee, but remains happy to assist when he is able.


	8.
	Resignation of Committee: 
The Committee resigned, and was re-elected en bloc.
The Committee thanks Sisse McCall for generously providing refreshments this evening.

Signed: …………………………………………………………………..
Dated: …………………………….…………………………....2016
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